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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood: 25th November 2014 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)




G Lewis



K Bromage
R Evans 

B Bateman

J Percival

R Butler 

G Jones

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




Mr R Dunscombe, Hanwood Village Hall Committee 

Mr & Mrs Hanmer – Hanwood Youth Club

Mr T Johnson; Mr A Walklett; - residents
APOLOGIES:
Cllr J Fox – Family commitments 
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	14/15/91
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:

The Council received apologies from Cllr Fox his reasons for absence.

	

	14/15/92
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

The Clerk declared her non-pecuniary interest as Secretary to Hanwood Youth Club Management Committee
	

	14/15/93
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:

The minutes of the ordinary Council meeting held on 28th October 2014 were agreed as an accurate record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.

The minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 7th November 2014 were accepted as an accurate record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.
	KB/GL
GL/KB

	14/15/94
	PUBLIC SESSION: 
At 7:35pm the Chairman opened the public session.
Mr Dunscombe stated he could not open some files on the Parish Council website.

Mr Johnson expressed concern about HGV drivers using mobile phones and asked if West Mercia Police are issuing on-the-spot fines for offenders.  

Mr A Walklett expressed concern for the security of the proposed memorial garden and suggested arrangements be made to secure the site before building work begins on new houses.

Cllr J Percival asked if residents would be interested in having a public access defibriilator in Hanwood.  Recent upgrades to Ambulance Service First Responder units have made 3 second hand units available.  The ambulance service is considering installing them in Hanwood, Pontesbury and Minsterley.  The Parish would only be required to provide the secure box and suitable power supply.

Mr W Hanmer spoke to request support for the provision of Christmas decorations and an artificial Christmas tree that can be decorated by the youth club to decorate the village hall.  He presented a completed Grant Application Form for consideration by the Parish Council.

The Chairman closed the session at 7:50pm.
	Clerk to resolve

Invite ambulance service to attend next meeting and provide costing details for box & power supply.

	14/15/95
	POLICE REPORT:
The written report dated 31st Oct 2014 was tabled and read by the Chairman.
· 2 ASB issues

· 1 criminal damage

· 1 robbery

· 1 vehicle crime recorded

It was resolved to pass on resident’s concern about use of mobile phones by drivers.
	Council to raise issue with police

	14/15/96
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:
Cllr Evans reported that publication of the new register of electors would be delayed until late December due to Parish by-elections being held elsewhere in Shropshire.  Registration by each individual is now required rather than by household.

Shropshire Council’s empty homes policy is being reviewed.

SC budget is to be cut by £40 Million in 2015/16 and further cuts expected in 2016/17.

LJC Planning meeting to be held next week.  The LJC will consider a proposal to combine the Longden, Ford and Rea Valley LJC with neighbouring Loton LJC.  The new LJC will receive funding to commission youth services based on deprivation factors.
	

	14/15/97
	PARISH MATTERS:
1. Advertising hoarding – entrance to The Oaklands – It was resolved to make the Planning team aware of the size of the board and confirm if planning permission is required for its erection.
2. Nuisance Fires – Fires at The Oaklands development are causing concern.  Recommend they be reported to Environmental Health.
	

	14/15/98
	MATTERS ARISING:
1. Chestnut Close sign – Replaced
2. VAS Sign – Still not working 
3. Shropshire Council street Lights Z14, Z15 & Z16 – Still not working
4. Red Lane Street Sign – Replaced
5. Concealed Entrance Sign – Not yet installed
6. Noticeboard – Repaired.  Council recorded thanks to Cllr Butler for repair.
7. Cock Inn PH – Council noted registration as a Community Asset
8. Councillor Photographs – Photo taken of Cllr Jones; Cllr J Fox not present.  Photo to be taken at next opportunity.  All to be displayed on website and noticeboards.
	Follow up outstanding repairs with Shropshire Council

	14/15/99
	LAND AT POPLARS AVENUE:
1. Transfer deed – Awaiting response from buyer’s solicitor with a view to preparing documents for signature later this week.
2. Signing arrangements – The Chairman and Vice-chairman were authorised to sign the Transfer Deed on completion by all other parties at an expedient time.
3.  Boundary arrangements– The Council approved a request by the buyers that they be permitted to erect a brick wall to the rear of the new garage and a low hedge to the front of the garage, instead of the 1.83m wooden fence provisionally suggested.
	RB/GJ



	14/15/100 
	COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER:
1. Following a meeting on 12th November 2014, attended by the Chairman & the Clerk, the Clerk had prepared copy for inclusion in the December edition of the PCC newsletter.
2. It was suggested by the Clerk that a contribution towards the additional production costs be offered to the PCC once the actual costs are known.  This is likely to be unclear until after the first few issues of the ‘new look’ publication.  
	

	14/15/101
	HANWOOD YOUTH CLUB:
1. Formation of Management Committee – The Council noted that the management committee comprised:
Chairman – Will Hanmer

Secretary – Caroline Higgins

Treasurer – Roger Evans

2. Policies & Procedures – Hanwood Youth Club will affiliate to SYA.  Activities will be covered by the SYA Positive Activities Group until April, when the Youth Club will take out a separate insurance policy.
3. Youth Worker – It was noted that changes to the arrangements for youth services commissioning would impact on the provision of a professional youth worker from April 2015.  As the costs are not yet known the Council budget has been prepared based on current costs.
4. Grant request for Christmas decorations – It was agreed unanimously to grant £200 to the Youth Club for the replacement of Christmas tree and decorations.
5. Banking arrangements – R Evans tabled a banking mandate and asked Will Hanmer to sign, to enable Youth Club funds to be accessed.

	GJ/KB 

	14/15/102
	COCK INN MEMORIAL GARDEN:

1. Formal offer of Land Transfer – The Council noted an offer to transfer the land to the Parish Council providing the Council bears its own legal costs.
It was resolved to accept the offer of the land and to meet the legal costs, on the proviso that the current landowners fence and landscape the site to leave a minimal maintenance obligation.

2. Maintenance Arrangements – It was resolved to create a community committee to oversee the maintenance of the memorial garden once the land is transferred to Parish Council ownership.  Volunteers for the committee included Councillors Roughan, Evans and Bateman and Mr Walklett, and Mr Johnson.  It was suggested that Mr K Thomas might also be interested in joining the committee.
3. Boundary marking – The Council resolved to request the boundary be marked out as soon as possible to protect the site from damage during construction of the proposed houses.

4. Shropshire Association of War Memorials – The Council noted the warm support of the SAWM for the foundation of a Memorial Garden and their offer of support with any research for the project.
	Clerk to respond to offer according to resolutions
Invite Punch Taverns’ solicitors to discuss details

	14/15/103
	CHRISTMAS ILLUMINATIONS: 
The Council considered providing some public illuminations for Christmas 2015 but noted that there was presently no provision in the draft budget for 2015/16.

It was resolved to approach the PCC to establish if there is any scope for collaboration on this project.
	Approach PCC

	14/15/104
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:

1. Play Area Inspections – Cllr K Bromage stated that due to health matters he is unable to undertake regular fortnightly inspections for the foreseeable future but would try to visit whenever possible.  The Council thanked him for his assistance to date and confirmed that fortnightly inspections by Mike Simms from SC will continue.
2. Signs for Contact Details – It was recommended that signs be installed giving contact details for the Parish Council in case of damage or an emergency.  

It was resolved to authorise a budget of £50.00 for the production of suitable signs.
3. Repairs and Maintenance – Swinging Steps – Repairs to swinging steps outstanding
4. Reinstatement of grass surfacing – The Council noted that grass seeding is weather dependent and that the soil will be topped up and reseeded as required in spring 2015 by the grass cutting contractor.

	Signs to be manu-factured

R Butler to repair
R Savage


	14/15/105
	PLANNING:

a) Planning applications:

1.  14/04765/VAR – The Oaklands – Alternative design of plot 4 – The Council expressed no concerns

2.  14./04777/AMP – The Oaklands – Information only - Noted

b) Planning Updates & Decisions:

1. 14/04462/FUL – Brookmead, Hanwood – Erection of a new boundary fence, garden store and carport – Permission granted
2. 14/04481/FUL – The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Change of use from agricultural land to domestic garden land; erection of boundary fences – permission granted
3. 14/04484/FUL – The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Erection of double garage and formation of access drive – permission granted
4. 14/01575/VAR – 7 Post Office Lane – Re-positioning of proposed extension – permission granted.
c) Annual Place Plan Consultation – It was resolved to delay the public consultation meeting until 15th January 2015 to enable the meeting to be better advertised.
 
	

	14/15/106
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. Street Lighting Upgrades - No progress.  The Council noted that the delay had resulted in an over-spend on electricity costs as the planned savings could not be realised without the upgrades.  It was resolved to defer the project until January or March and to ensure the funds remain in the budget for 2015/16.
2. Street Lights not working – It was confirmed that the 3 lights on the Main Road near Chestnut Close have been reported to Shropshire Council for repair.
	Defer to January agenda



	14/15/107
	VILLAGE HALL IMPROVEMENT PLAN:

A report from Hanwood Village Hall Committee was tabled by the clerk and noted by the Council.  Mr Dunscombe was invited to expand on the proposals and he requested the support of the Council with likely professional fees of £2,000.It was confirmed that a provisional sum to support the improvement of the village hall had been included in the draft budget for 2015/16.  The level of support is subject to affordability and robust proposals
Mr Dunscombe reported that due to problems with vandalism the VHC had decided to install CCTV cameras at a cost of £600.

He also confirmed that external lighting would be installed by Christmas.  This would be funded from money arising from the dressing room grant already secured by the VHC.

Mr Dunscombe reported that Hanwood Football Club had resigned from the Football League and would not be using the dressing room facilities for the remainder of the season.  As the dressing rooms are not being used regularly they are subject to excessive condensation and will need to be fitted with ant-condensation heaters using 4 – 500KW each.  The associated electricity costs are likely to amount to £100 / month which will impact on their limited budget.
All together, the VHC predicted a financial shortfall of £7,000 in 2015/16.  They requested as much support from the Parish Council that could be afforded.

The Council noted that the next Village Hall Committee meeting would be held on 27th November.  Cllr J Fox will attend as GHPC representative.

	Nov agenda

	14/15/108

	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. Draft Budget – The Clerk tabled a draft budget for consideration by the Council.
Cllr Evans forecast that the Council Tax Support Grant was under threat and might be reduced or not be passed on by Shropshire Council.  

It was resolved to add a provisional budget of £500 for the establishment and maintenance of the Memorial Garden.

The revised budget was referred to the January meeting for review and ratification.

2. Grant Applications – The Council noted grant applications had been received from Hanwood Youth Club; CAB Shropshire and Hanwood Village Hall Committtee and incorporated into the budget.  Any further grants received before confirmation of the budget will be considered at the next meeting.
3. Confirmation of Payments – The Clerk tabled the payments listed on the agenda for approval plus a grant cheque for Hanwood Youth Club authorised under minute 14/15/101.

4. The Council unanimously  authorised the following payments:

C Higgins – Clerk’s expenses to end Oct                       £49.52
C Higgins – Salary (Dec 2014)                                     £460.77
C Higgins – Non-consolidated pro-rata payment in line with NJC pay recommendations (subject to audit)                 £22.98*
SCPS – Pensions contributions (Nov 2014t)*                 £99.63
SCPS – Pensions Contributions (Dec 2014)                 £103.45
SALC – CILCA training - Dec (Clerk)                              £30.00
Window Wipers – Bus shelter cleaning                          £15.00
Hanwood Youth Club - Grant for Christmas tree         £200.00
*NB – Subject to confirmation by internal audit

	Draft budget referred to January Budget meeting for ratification
JP / BB

MR 

	14/15/109
	TRAINING: 

The Clerk tabled a proposal that she register for the CILCA qualification before the scheme is altered in January 2015.  This would be advantageous as she would have 2 years to complete the portfolio rather than 1 year.
The Council noted Ford Parish Council’s willingness to support the Clerk by reimbursing 50% of the CILCA registration fee and resolved to support the clerk by matching the 50% funding, amounting to £131.00, to be reclaimed through expenses.

The Council further resolved to support the clerk by reimbursing 50% of her annual SLCC subscription, amounting to £65,50, through expenses.
	RE/JP

Resolved unanimously
Resolved unanimously


	14/15/110
	CORRESPONDENCE:

a. CAB Shropshire – The Council noted the receipt of a grant application which will be considered with the budget in the January meeting
	Referred to January meeting

	14/15/111
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and Cllr Percival signed the authorised cheques and monthly payment order.


	

	14/15/112
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 

Next full Council meeting was confirmed as 27th January 2015 at St Thomas’ Church Extension – Start time 7:30pm

Annual Place Plan Consultation – public meeting 15th January 2015 at 7:30pm
It was resolved to bring the March meeting forward to 24th March 2015 to avoid coinciding with the early Easter holiday period and the financial year end. (Meeting previously advertised as 31st March 2015).


	Clerk to arrange and advertise 

	14/15/113
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:

At 9:20pm the Council resolved to clear the room of the press and public to deal with confidential business.  The confidential minutes are recorded elsewhere.
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 27th January 2015


